

Great Britain and France on the Way to the Entente Cordiale

Marcela Šubrtová

Although the Fashoda Crisis did not open a new era in the relations between the two countries, together with French Foreign Minister Théophile Delcassé's timely withdrawal and his moderate attitude, it laid down the foundation for the following Anglo-French rapprochement.¹ This rapprochement was crowned on April 8, 1904 with the successful signature of several conventions which later became known as the so-called Entente Cordiale.² The way towards the agreement was neither straightforward nor easy. The birth of the Anglo-Egyptian condominium in Sudan together with the Anglo-French convention of March 1899 resolved the problematic question of the Upper Nile, but in spite of that there remained several colonial disputes between both powers.³

The Fashoda Crisis proved that Great Britain would rather go to war than give up her position in Egypt.⁴ It was the humiliation in this crisis which moved Delcassé towards the active involvement in reviewing the priorities of French foreign policy. Towards strengthening the diplomatic links of France, Delcassé drew a political line which led to the reshaping of the Franco-Russian alliance perception in 1899. He initiated the French policy which aimed to break up the coalition between Italy and the Triple Alliance, and for this purpose he made use of the Italian economic crisis. This policy bore fruit in 1900 and in 1901 when France successfully ruptured the Triple Alliance by signing a pact with Italy.⁵

1 J. VALKOUN, *The British-French Struggle for the Upper Nile*, in: Prague Papers on the History of International Relations, Prague, Vienna 2009, pp. 233–251.

2 The name Entente Cordiale was used for the very first time in 1840 by François Guizot, a French politician who held the post of foreign minister at the time, as a name for an informal treaty between France and Great Britain. M. MICHEL, *Fachoda*, Paris 2010, p. 205.

3 J. A. S. GRENVILLE, *Lord Salisbury and Foreign Policy: The Close of the Nineteenth Century*, London 1970, p. 234; G. N. SANDERSON, *England, Europe and Upper Nile 1882–1899: A Study in the Partition of Africa*, Edinburgh 1965, p. 374.

4 SANDERSON, p. 374.

5 P. R. VENIER, *Théophile Delcassé and the Question of Intervention in the Anglo-Boer War, October 1899 – March 1900*, in: P. CHASSAIGNE — M. DOCKRILL (Eds.), *Anglo-French Relations, 1898–1998: From Fashoda to Jospin*, New York 2002, p. 44.

Paul Cambon arrived in London on December 7, 1898 in order to replace Count de Courcel as ambassador. He remained at this position for 22 years, until 1920.⁶ His main purpose was to achieve such a settlement between both France and Great Britain which would enable the two countries to reconcile their old colonial quarrels.⁷ During the Fashoda Crisis when both powers were at the brink of the war, Delcassé realized that without an entente with Great Britain, France would not be able to realize any of her important aims of colonial policy.⁸ He had instructions to avoid the subject of the Egyptian question as long as possible and instead to try to reach a general agreement first. Only two days after his arrival Cambon visited British Prime Minister Lord Salisbury, who at that time also held the office of British foreign minister. During the first two weeks of his stay in London, Cambon's impressions to the possibility of mutual agreement were rather pessimistic. Despite all his efforts and the signs which "proved the French endeavour to reconcile", Cambon found only "the silence, the reserve and the attitude of expectancy" on the Fashoda affair and other questions which divided France and Britain, and those were in his opinion "evidence of a kind of scepticism about their solution".⁹ The atmosphere in London was so tense that Paul Cambon even expressed his fears: "I hope I won't be the second Benedetti."¹⁰

Even at the beginning of 1899, a considerable tension in the mutual Franco-British relations still prevailed. This situation was reflected by the strong disquiet, which dominated at the Paris Bourse in the first weeks of January 1899.¹¹ Despite the fact that Paul Cambon had for the moment abandoned hope for a general settlement, he told French President Faure that he still hoped to settle the issues with Great Britain individually and in turn.¹² At the same time when the negotiations with Paul Cambon began in earnest, a gradual demobilisation began, and by the end of February the scare had passed.¹³ According to Sanderson, the main reason of continued British naval mobilization was a hint to Paris that France "had better swallow the Condominium Agreement between Britain and Egypt without fuss".¹⁴ This treaty bothered not only Paris, which thought that British actions were a threat to French rights and interests in the given area, but also other powers. The French Consul in Egypt, Georges Cogordan, noted on the topic of the legal statute of the treaty: "It is a challenge to the whole

6 P. J. V. ROLO, *Entente Cordiale: The Origins and Negotiations of the Anglo-French Agreements of 8 April 1904*, London 1969, p. 92; C. ANDREW, *Théophile Delcassé and the Making of Entente Cordiale*, London 1968, p. 112; Delcassé to Cambon, Paris, December 8, 1898, *Documents diplomatiques français* (hereafter DDF), Series I, Vol. XIV, Paris 1957, Doc. No. 563, p. 863.

7 According to William Leonard Langer Paul Cambon accepted the post of French Ambassador to London only on condition that efforts are made in the direction of coming to some general agreement and the Anglo-French entente. See W. L. LANGER, *The Diplomacy of Imperialism, 1890-1902*, New York 1951, p. 566.

8 P. KRÍVSKÝ — A. SKŘIVAN, *Století odchází: světa a stíny „belle époque“*, 2nd Ed., Praha 2004, p. 312.

9 ANDREW, p. 113.

10 P. CAMBON, *Ambassadeur de France (1843-1924) par un diplomate*, Paris 1937, p. 173.

11 SANDERSON, p. 365.

12 ANDREW, p. 114.

13 SANDERSON, pp. 365-366.

14 *Ibidem*, p. 368.

Europe.”¹⁵ All the privileges France and other powers had enjoyed in Egypt, such as the Control of public debt, the Capitulations, the existence of Mixed Courts or Consular Jurisdictions, all of them were swept away at “a single stroke of a British pen”.¹⁶ The Marquis of Salisbury not only had not consulted the Agreement with any of the other powers in Europe, but he also had shown that it was to be considered strictly British business, although, he had realised that this claim was not based on facts. It was the British naval mobilization which should have warned the Powers, that “any attempted intervention between Britain and Egypt would incur very serious risks”.¹⁷ Even though Paris was against the Condominium Agreement, the government could not speak out against it because of the potential political isolation. French politics were well aware of this situation, which can be demonstrated by quoting Paul Cambon: “What can we do, when we are alone?”¹⁸ In March 1899, when the delimitation of the frontier between French Equatorial Africa and the Sudan was agreed, Delcassé was optimistic that a settlement of other Anglo-French colonial disputes was just a matter of time.¹⁹ Paul Cambon later wrote to his son that right after the Anglo-French Agreement, Delcassé had instructed him to “broach with Lord Salisbury the subject of a general settlement of affairs”.²⁰

The political situation in Paris was once again rather complicated. When French President Félix Faure died in the middle of February, 1899, the Dreyfus Affair was culminating. Faure’s successor was Émile Loubet, former lawyer and restrained republican.²¹ Émile Loubet defeated his opponent for president, Jules Mélin, with 483 votes over 279.²² During Faure’s funeral, which took place on February 23, 1899, the founder of the League of Patriots (*Ligue des patriots*) Paul Déroulède unsuccessfully tried to initiate a coup d’état. He was arrested and later sentenced to ten years of exile.²³ In June 1899, René Waldeck-Rousseau became the new prime minister and he appointed Théophile Delcassé the minister of foreign affairs. Delcassé held this post until 1905 when he resigned.²⁴

Even after the Anglo-French Agreement from March 1899, there still remained unsettled colonial disputes between the two countries, especially regarding West Africa. In extra-European regions, there were at least seven areas of ongoing dis-

15 G. N. SANDERSON, *The Origins and Significance of the Anglo-French Confrontation at Fashoda, 1898*, in: P. GIFFORD — W. R. LOUIS (Eds.), *France and Britain in Africa: Imperial Rivalry and Colonial Rule*, London 1971, p. 325; Cogordan to Delcassé, Cairo, January 20, 1899, in: DDF, Series I, Tome XV, Paris 1959, Doc. No. 29, footnote, p. 45.

16 SANDERSON, *England, Europe and Upper Nile*, p. 368.

17 Ibidem.

18 Ibidem, p. 369.

19 C. ANDREW, *France and the Making of the Entente Cordiale*, in: *The Historical Journal*, Vol. 10, No. 1, 1967, p. 94.

20 ANDREW, *Théophile Delcassé*, p. 115.

21 D. de VILLEPIN, *L’Entente cordiale de Fachoda à la Grande Guerre dans les archives du Quai d’Orsay: Dans les archives du Quai d’Orsay*, Bruxelles, Paris 2004, p. 74.

22 J. CHASTENET, *La République triomphante 1893–1906*, Paris 1955, p. 161.

23 SANDERSON, *England, Europe and Upper Nile*, p. 373.

24 ROLO, p. 75.

putes.²⁵ One of those was Madagascar, where Great Britain and France disagreed over French tariffs. This dispute started after the establishment of the French protectorate there on August 8, 1896. The British considered French tariffs to be a violation of their rights.²⁶ Even in December 1898, Paul Cambon was worried that the dispute might lead to a war.²⁷

Another point of contention between France and Britain was Siam, where a serious crisis, later known as the Paknam Crisis, erupted in July 1893. France strived to annex Siam to already existing French Indochina, but Britain supported Siam's independency, in order to create a buffer between British and French dependencies. Despite the presence of British gunboats, a French squadron blockaded the mouth of the Bangkok river for nine days. This blockade endangered British trade in the area. After the blockade, Britain recommended the Siamese to accept French terms. By signing the treaty on August 3, 1893, France received not only considerable satisfaction but she also got the territories east of the Mekong River (modern Laos) under her influence. On the west bank of the Mekong River, a buffer zone of a 25-kilometre demilitarized area was created.²⁸ The area of upper Mekong still remained a subject of Anglo-French dispute. France wanted to use the Mekong River in order to get to China; this plan was later discovered to be unrealizable because the river was not navigable in that area.

On the other side of the world, French territorial claims near the coast of Newfoundland (*Terre Neuve*) were cause for another conflict. The beginning of the dispute went back to 1713, when the Treaty of Utrecht granted the island to Great Britain. French settlers from *Saint Pierre et Miquelon* and especially the ones from a little island called *Île aux Chiens* were granted the right to fish for cod in the western area called *the French Shore*.²⁹ However, the Newfoundland parliament voted a law which prohibited the selling of a special kind of bait, necessary for cod fishing, to French fishermen. The Frenchmen did not give up and they started to use whelks instead. As a consequence, in 1893 the council of *Saint Pierre et Miquelon* imposed a fee on fishing in the French Shore area. The conflict was becoming increasingly complicated and no side wanted to concede.³⁰

Apparently, even the existing condominium of the New Hebrides in Oceania was not a working solution. French claims in China, especially in the Yangtze basin, represented another area of conflict between Great Britain and France.³¹ Morocco and Egypt were of crucial and strategic importance for the development of Anglo-French

25 Cromer to Lansdowne, Cairo, July 17, 1903, in: G. P. GOOCH — H. W. V. TEMPERLEY (Eds.), *British Documents on the Origins of the War, 1898–1914: The Anglo-Japanese Alliance and the Franco-British Entente*, Vol. 2, London 1927, (hereafter BD, 2), Doc. No. 359, p. 299.

26 CAMBON, p. 177; KŘIVSKÝ — SKŘIVAN, p. 312.

27 CAMBON, p. 178; ANDREW, *Théophile Delcassé*, p. 114.

28 N. J. BRAILEY, *Anglo-French Rivalry over Siam and the Treaties of April 1904*, in: P. CHASSAIGNE — M. DOCKRILL (Eds.), *Anglo-French Relations, 1898–1998: From Fashoda to Jospin*, New York 2002, p. 57.

29 Ch. GEOFFROY, *Les Coulisses de l'Entente Cordiale*, Paris 2004, p. 245.

30 GEOFFROY, p. 246.

31 CAMBON, p. 186.

relations.³² France wanted to add Morocco as “*the missing piece to their North African empire*”.³³ In addition to the French securing the neutrality of Italy by treaty in 1902, they also divided Morocco between France and Spain in a November treaty that same year.³⁴ Britain had mainly trading interests in this country.³⁵ Egypt had been the subject of tension between Britain and France since 1882, and from that time France had followed the policy of pinpricks in Egypt and tried to make the British position in that country as unpleasant as possible.

Because of the above mentioned facts, the French ambassador repeatedly warned Minister Delcassé about the possible flare up of another Franco-British conflict and also that “*the baneful influence of [Joseph] Chamberlain and the imperialists was a constant danger*”.³⁶ Even though in the early spring of 1899 Delcassé was still reasonably optimistic that, but for Egypt, the points at issue between France and England could be amicably settled, Cambon’s debates with Salisbury were at a deadlock by the summer of 1899. In August 1899, Delcassé proclaimed during his meeting with ambassador Monson that “*it is impossible to keep the relations with Britain on the friendly footing*”.³⁷ In July 1900, French General Staff prepared a plan for Franco-Russian cooperation in case of war with Britain.³⁸ If Britain had attacked France, the Russian army would have moved its troops to the borders of India and if Britain had attacked Russia, France would have sent 150,000 men to the coast of the English Channel.³⁹

During the Boer War, which broke out in October 1899, the French press adopted the same anti-British line as other journals all over Europe.⁴⁰ French newspapers referred to London as to “*an eternal enemy*”, while on the other side of the Channel, the British press ostentatiously refused to leave the topic of the Dreyfus Affair.⁴¹ According to Christopher Andrew “*the mutual hostility of both sides of the Channel became with the beginning of the Boer War even greater than during a Fashoda Crisis a year before*”.⁴² France worried that Britain intended to undertake military actions against her as soon as the British had defeated the Boers. That would have allowed Britain to destroy the growing French navy before it could become a threat.⁴³ In December 1899 Delcassé gave an interview to the Russian newspaper, *Rossia*, which was largely devoted to Anglo-French relations. There, he expressed those concerns. This interview was reprinted later in

32 KŘIVSKÝ — SKŘIVAN, p. 312

33 A. J. P. TAYLOR, *The Struggle for Mastery in Europe, 1848–1918*, Oxford 1965, p. 405.

34 KŘIVSKÝ — SKŘIVAN, p. 312.

35 TAYLOR, p. 404.

36 GRENVILLE, p. 428.

37 ANDREW, *France and the Making of the Entente Cordiale*, p. 94

38 ANDREW, *Théophile Delcassé*, p. 115; P. GUILLEN, *The Entente of 1904 as a Colonial Settlement*, in: P. GIFFORD — W. R. LOUIS (Eds.), *France and Britain in Africa: Imperial Rivalry and Colonial Rule*, London 1971, p. 334.

39 GUILLEN, p. 334.

40 CAMBON, p. 190.

41 J. J. MATHEWS, *Egypt and the Formation of the Anglo-French Entente of 1904*, London 1939, p. 16; GUILLEN, p. 334.

42 ANDREW, *France and the Making of the Entente Cordiale*, p. 94.

43 *Ibidem*, pp. 93–94.

the Parisian press, on December 16, 1899.⁴⁴ Shortly after the outbreak of war, Russia brought up the idea of forming a continental coalition against Britain. In the autumn of 1899 Russian political representatives undertook a journey spanning several European cities. For some historians, the initiative was encouraged by Delcassé, who saw an opportunity to reopen the Egyptian problem; however this argument seems to be inaccurate.⁴⁵ If the Egyptian problem had been brought up again, Delcassé would probably have been pleased, but he was well aware that the French Third Republic had not yet recovered from the diplomatic defeat in Fashoda and that she was not prepared to actively oppose Britain.⁴⁶ On the contrary, according to Venier, Delcassé had a moderating influence for the Russian allies.⁴⁷ Muraviev's visit to Paris in October allowed the two statesmen to discuss the possibility of diplomatic intervention by the Powers, which Germany should have also been interested in, but in December, during his following stay in Berlin, Muraviev did not suggest any proposal. His stay in Berlin ended prematurely, when the Anglo-German agreement on Samoa was announced even before the signature of the document. This action was taken as an insult and it did not help Russo-German relations at all.⁴⁸ Concerning Franco-German negotiations, even though after the outbreak of Boer War German Foreign Minister Bernhard Bülow implied that Germany is for cooperation with France, mainly because of their "very similar views on extra-European issues", no progress had been made. Berlin strictly refused the Russian attempts to create the continental interventionist alliance against Britain and rejected cooperation with Paris by insisting on formal recognition of Alsace Lorraine as a part of German territory.⁴⁹ During his stay in Berlin, Muraviev proclaimed that the current main goal of France is her own consolidation, and on the subject of possible Franco-German cooperation, he stated that "Delcassé is a maniac, for whom everything is subordinated to the idea of Revanche. He only sees Strasbourg without thinking of the superior interests of Europe".⁵⁰ William L. Langer characterized the German attitude in the following way: "Germany could afford the weakening of her allies and could pursue a free-hand policy, a policy of having two irons in the fire. She could team with France and Russia, or with England, whichever seemed profitable. Actually, the Germans flirted with the Russians and French, but tried to collaborate with the English."⁵¹

Paul Déroulède, Charles Maurras, Paul Cassagnac, Henri Rochefort or some representatives of the French army were for the establishing of an alliance between Paris and Berlin and were opposed to all forces of conciliation between England and France. Those led by Maurras were convinced that the whole Dreyfus Affair was initiated and paid for by England with for the purpose of weakening France.⁵² On top of that Cassagnac

44 ANDREW, *Théophile Delcassé*, pp. 117–118.

45 See VENIER, p. 46; ANDREW, *Théophile Delcassé*, pp. 158–162.

46 VENIER, p. 46.

47 Ibidem, p. 51.

48 Ibidem, p. 48.

49 L. W. TRUSCHEL, *The International Impact of the Boer War*, in: *History*, Vol. 30, No. 2, 2002, p. 78.

50 VENIER, p. 48.

51 LANGER, p. 793.

52 Ibidem, p. 566.

proclaimed that “*England is enemy of yesterday, tomorrow and for [sic] ever*”.⁵³ The main supporter of the alliance between Germany and France was Maurice Rouvier, who became the French prime minister later.⁵⁴ Even the conservative French press supported an alliance between France and Germany. Journalist Paul Fauchille argued that “*the Continent should unite economically and politically to put a check on England*”.⁵⁵ The French foreign minister was well aware that even though a partial cooperation between France and Germany was possible, full cooperation was not.⁵⁶ Paris never wanted to accept the loss of Alsace-Lorraine, which created an abyss between the two countries, and for this reason the possibility of Franco-German cooperation was destined to fail.⁵⁷ However, according to Pierre Guillen, Delcassé hesitated on which side to choose until 1902.⁵⁸

On the other hand, the idea of an Anglo-French alliance had its followers as well. One of them was Jean Marie de Lanessan, founder of the *Entente Cordiale Society*⁵⁹ in 1897, former Governor of French Indo-China and French Minister of Navy in Waldeck-Rousseau’s government.⁶⁰ Other supporters of Franco-British cooperation, and probably the most passionate ones, were Count Jean-Baptiste Comte de Chaudordy and French Deputy Denys Cochin. Former French chargé d’affaires in London and famous Anglophile, Paul D’Estournelles de Constant, and former Prime Minister Alexander Ribot publically sided with supporters of the *Entente* as well, during the 1899 debate in French Parliament.⁶¹

By the end of 1898, however, there were several representatives in the British Parliament who were rather inclined to the idea of cooperation with Berlin. Most notably, Joseph Chamberlain had supported this idea since the beginning of 1898. George Goschen, Lord George Hamilton, Francis Percy Drummond Chaplin and William Palmer, the Count of Selborne and British Ambassador in Berlin Franc Lascelles were also some of Chamberlain’s supporters.⁶² Prime Minister Salisbury, unable to directly oppose Chamberlain’s view, suggested Queen Victoria invite her grandson German Emperor William II to England. Lord Salisbury was convinced that Anglo-German relations cannot get further than to the state of “*mutual apathetic tolerance*”, and he later stated: “*The attitude of France makes it desirable for the world to believe in understanding*

53 Ibidem.

54 A. GÉRAUD, *Rise and Fall of the Anglo-French Entente*, in: *Foreign Affairs*, Vol. 32, No. 3, 1954, p. 374.

55 LANGER, p. 567.

56 ROLO, p. 82.

57 F. CROUZET, *L’Entente cordiale: Réalités et mythes d’un siècle de relations franco-britanniques*, in: *Études Anglaises*, Vol. 57, No. 3, 2007, p. 311.

58 GUILLEN, p. 334.

59 Similar company was established in London in 1895 under the leadership of Major Roper Parkington under the name of Entente Cordiale Association. Its goal was to establish better relations between France and Britain by organizing public meetings and conferences and also by publishing favourable literature. Approximately dozen members of the House of Commons had joined the company later on. This movement soon diminished in both countries for lack of support. For more details see MATHEWS, p. 47.

60 MICHEL, p. 205.

61 LANGER, p. 566; SANDERSON, *England, Europe and Upper Nile*, p. 376.

62 GRENVILLE, p. 173.

between Germany and Britain.”⁶³ Subsequently, Joseph Chamberlain stated during his speech on December 8, 1898 that Britain is interested in cooperation with Germany in order to secure the common interests of both countries. The German press received this speech in a positive manner.⁶⁴ In November 1899, German Emperor William II visited Britain⁶⁵ and even though the German press presented the visit as a strictly personal matter, it was perceived as sign of improving Anglo-German relations by Britain and as a troublesome matter by France.⁶⁶ The fact that the European press had been generally against Britain in connection with the Boer War made the visit by the German Emperor to London even more significant.⁶⁷ During his stay in Britain, the German monarch met Lord Balfour, substituting Foreign Minister Salisbury, who was absent due to his wife’s death. William II also met Joseph Chamberlain in person for the first time. This meeting confirmed Chamberlain’s conviction that the cooperation between Britain and Germany was possible.⁶⁸ Chamberlain brought up the possibility of a special deal securing Anglo-German cooperation in the area of Asia Minor and Morocco as well.⁶⁹ On November 30, only a day after the Emperor’s departure from Britain Chamberlain publicly complained about the French press and also stated that British and German had corresponding interests in South Africa.. The minister of colonial affairs enthusiastically spoke about a promising future of Anglo-German relations, which he described as an alliance. It is not surprising that the complaint of Ambassador Paul Cambon to Permanent Under-Secretary of State for Foreign Affairs Thomas Sanderson came immediately.⁷⁰ Even though Sanderson had distanced himself from Chamberlain’s statement on behalf of the Foreign Office, France felt indignant anyway.⁷¹

One of the means Paris used to gratify its own anti-Britain feelings was to support the Egyptian National Movement. This movement had been promoted in the last decade of the 19th century and it was represented by two main branches, Islamic reformists and Syrian immigrants. The press was an important player in the Egyptian National Movement too.⁷² The leader of the Egyptian opposition, Mustafa Kamil Pasha,⁷³

63 ANDREW, *Théophile Delcassé*, p. 116; GRENVILLE, p. 173; LANGER, p. 568.

64 More detailed look on Chamberlain’s efforts to Anglo-German rapprochement in GRENVILLE, pp. 162–176.

65 Emperor William II spent in Britain 8 days, from November 20, 1899 to November 28, 1899. After a five-day visit of Queen Victoria, he spent the three remaining days in Sandrigham. Boutiron to Delcassé, Berlin, August 19, 1899, in: DDF, Series I, Tome XV, Paris 1959, Doc. No. 257, footnote, p. 442.

66 Cambon to Delcassé, London, November 21, 1899, in: DDF, Series I, Tome XVI, Paris 1959, Doc. No. 5, p. 10; ROLO, p. 104.

67 ROLO, p. 104.

68 Cambon to Delcassé, London, December 1, 1899, in: DDF, Series I, Tome XVI, Paris 1959, Doc. No. 17, p. 30.

69 ROLO, p. 104.

70 See Cambon to Delcassé, London, December 1, 1899, in: DDF, Series I, Tome XVI, Paris 1959, Doc. No. 16, pp. 26–27; ROLO, p. 104.

71 ROLO, p. 104.

72 E. GOMBÁR, *Moderní dějiny islámských zemí*, Praha 1999, pp. 333–334.

73 Mustafa Kamil Pasha (1874–1908) born in Cairo to a family of army engineer. After his law studies he undertook several journeys to Europe since 1864. During his studies in France

a representative of the radical Egyptian Islamic National Intelligence, immediately received unofficial financial support from the French government. France was hoping that the promoting of the Egyptian National Movement would result in Britain leaving the country. French newspapers celebrated Kamil Pasha as a hero.⁷⁴ However, the French general ambassador in Egypt, Georges Cogordan, was concerned about the situation in Egypt and for that reason he warned Minister Delcassé about the increasing power of Egyptian nationalism and also about the dangers of the French using the National Movement for their own goals.⁷⁵ According to the French general ambassador in Egypt, Mustafa Kamil Pasha represented the branch of Islamic nationalism which opposed any European influence in Egypt, and because Mustafa Kamil opposed European business in Egypt in general, France was forced to stop supporting the movement in order to preserve its own position on the Tunisian market.⁷⁶

Meanwhile, the French minister of foreign affairs was aiming at the decreasing of mutual Franco-British tensions. His endeavour was partially thwarted at the beginning of 1900, when the Léandre Affair brought relations to a boiling point. The French caricaturist, Charles Lucien Léandre offended Queen Victoria by displaying British Secretary of State for the Colonies Chamberlain hiding behind her skirts. The fact that Léandre was decorated with the Legion of Honour by the Minister of Fine Arts was interpreted by the Queen as a personal insult. She even privately urged that British Ambassador Monson should be recalled from Paris. Monson did leave the French metropolis, but he moved less ostentatiously to Cannes. The Queen decided to abandon her usual spring holidays in France and visit Italy instead.⁷⁷

At the turn of century the French colonial movement undertook important changes. As a consequence, a group representing French trading and industrial interests dominated the movement, which was led by the French Colonial Union (*Union Coloniale Française*). Because of its influence, the Egyptian question together with the feeling of grievance became a secondary issue. The leaders of French Colonial Union advocated the view that the French Empire had already reached a sufficient extent and that attention should be focused on the exploitation of all captured territories.⁷⁸ It was the Union led by Etienne who advocated the idea that Morocco was an indispensable rounding-off of the French North African Empire.⁷⁹ Therefore, Etienne insisted that “*the future of the French nation depended on the acquisition of Mo-*

he started to believe in the possibility of French help against the ongoing British occupation of Egypt. In 1895, he was allowed to make a speech in the French Parliament. He also published his articles in the Viennese journals. In 1898 his trust to France significantly decreased, therefore he began to support the panislamism of Sultan Abdülhamid II and the idea of Arabian unity. In 1900, he established *Al-Liwá* journal, and he publically opposed European colonialism in this journal. Ibidem, p. 335.

74 J. L. RAGATZ, *The Question of Egypt in Anglo-French Relations, 1875–1904*, Edinburgh 1922, p. 138; GOMBÁR, pp. 334–335.

75 ROLO, p. 105.

76 RAGATZ, p. 138.

77 ROLO, pp. 105–106.

78 SANDERSON, *England, Europe and Upper Nile*, p. 375.

79 Ibidem, p. 376.

rocco".⁸⁰ In August 1898 the *Bulletin de Comité de l'Afrique Française* published an article supporting the idea that the adequate compensation for Egypt could be found only in Morocco.⁸¹ But it was most unlikely that Britain would willingly permit France to carry out her possession of Morocco and "a tactical alliance" with Germany was therefore necessary.⁸² This idea was supported by French publicist Robert de Caix who later in 1904 became secretary of Eugene Etienne's *Comité du Maroc*. He was persuaded that Morocco was "the only colonial opportunity left for France".⁸³ Foreign Minister Delcassé was well aware of the fact that France could not count on any support from Germany either in Morocco or anywhere else, until "the word *Alsace-Lorraine* disappeared from the vocabulary of French statesmen and of the French press..."⁸⁴ Early in December 1898 Delcassé made an "unofficial overture" to Berlin, when he had unofficially proposed an alignment. According to Sanderson such a step had represented only a tactical move which should have warned England and let them "think twice before launching a preventive war".⁸⁵ On December 9 Delcassé "attempted to impress Monson with the bluff that in case of war France could count upon German assistance".⁸⁶ Even De Caix was well aware of the fact that such an alliance with Germany was little more than a tactical move towards an ultimate reconciliation with England based on an equitable colonial settlement.⁸⁷ In 1899 Delcassé stated that he wished "a general settlement of disputes as the basis for a stable and cordial friendship with England".⁸⁸ According to Pierre Guillen, due to the lack of the sources it was difficult to determine whether Delcassé was already for the idea of Anglo-French rapprochement in 1898 or not. Despite his previous statements in 1899, when he declared that he desired a sincere and lasting entente, it seemed that Delcassé was undecided until June of 1902.⁸⁹ Two members of the French Colonial Party, Eugene Etienne and Paul Bourde,⁹⁰ played an important role and the latter was considered by his contemporaries as Delcassé's right hand and the soul and the brain of the whole colonial movement, probably had a considerable influence upon the French Foreign Minister.⁹¹ The French Ambassador at the Court of Saint James had had a considerable influence upon Delcassé too, because of the close and long-lasting friendship which existed between them. Since 1899 Cambon had given the French Foreign Minister advice and exact recommendations, particularly on the subject of the Moroccan question and of Anglo-French relations. In the previously mentioned subjects they usually had contrary opinions. In the Moroccan

80 C. ANDREW — A. S. KANYA-FORSTNER, *French Business and the French Colonialists*, in: *The Historical Journal*, Vol. 19, No. 4, 1976, p. 995.

81 ANDREW, *France and the Making of the Entente Cordiale*, p. 91.

82 SANDERSON, *England, Europe and Upper Nile*, p. 376.

83 *Ibidem*, p. 377.

84 For more details see LANGER, p. 568; SANDERSON, *England, Europe and Upper Nile*, p. 376.

85 SANDERSON, *England, Europe and Upper Nile*, p. 378.

86 *Ibidem*.

87 *Ibidem*, p. 377.

88 *Ibidem*, p. 378.

89 GUILLEN, p. 333.

90 Paul Bourde was probably architect of the "barter trade Morocco-Egypt".

91 ANDREW, *France and the Making of the Entente Cordiale*, p. 93.

question Delcassé adhered, according to Cambon, too much upon the *status quo* and the French Ambassador to London persuaded him therefore that it was necessary to open the debate with England on that subject.⁹²

At the turn of the century, the Fashoda along with the changes in the French colonial movement relieved Egypt as a serious obstacle to France and England. This role was taken over by Morocco and Berlin, as made clear in June 1901 when the price for German assistance to France was exactly the same as it had been for assistance in the Nile Valley before 1898.⁹³ British politicians tried to leave the policy of isolation before 1900. In the general election of October 1900, also known as the Khaki Election, Liberal Unionists won and Lord Salisbury left the post of Secretary of State for Foreign Affairs to Marquess Lansdowne.⁹⁴ By that time George Hamilton expressed his views as: “*I am gradually coming round to the opinion that we must alter our foreign policy, and throw our lot in [...] with some other Power.*”⁹⁵

During 1901 the talks about a possible alliance between Germany and England were initiated again.⁹⁶ At the same time, the French ambassador to London, Paul Cambon, repeatedly emphasized and insisted to Foreign Minister Lord Lansdowne that France and England should come to terms in the issues of Newfoundland and Morocco.⁹⁷ In the meantime the Boer War took a turnaround. At the end of January 1901, London witnessed the second visit of the German Emperor, who came to the city upon Thames because of the mortal illness of Queen Victoria, who died on January 22, 1901 at the age of 64. William II stayed in England for a full two weeks afterwards. King Edward VII, who ascended to the British throne after his mother, had no illusions about his nephew William II.⁹⁸ At the time, British politicians were concerned about the naval ambitions of Germany, which had initiated a new naval program to enlarge the German fleet on June 14, 1900. During his speech at Birmingham at the end of October Joseph Chamberlain protested resolutely against criticism about the English action in the Boer War.⁹⁹ As a result of Chamberlain’s speech a surge

92 GEOFFROY, s. 236–237.

93 SANDERSON, *England, Europe and Upper Nile*, p. 378.

94 Henry Charles Keith Petty-Fitzmaurice, 5th Marquess of Lansdowne (1845–1927), British politician and Irish Peer, who started his career as a member of Liberal party and later became the leader of Liberal Unionists. In 1883–1888 he served as a Governor General of Canada, from where he continued successively to India, where he served as a Viceroy of India (1888–1894). As a member of Unionist Party he held the post of Secretary of State for War in 1895–1900. In 1900 he was appointed Foreign Secretary and he gave up that post 5 years later, in 1905.

95 K. M. WILSON, *The Policy of the Entente: Essays on the Determinants of British Foreign Policy, 1904–1914*, Cambridge 2009, p. 5

96 Baron Hermann von Eckhardstein (1864–1933), who held the post of First Secretary at the German Embassy at London in 1891–1901, worked in favour of such an alliance in spring 1901 during the illness of German ambassador at London, Count Hatzfeldt. See LANGER, pp. 727–732; TAYLOR, p. 396.

97 GUILLEN, p. 334.

98 LANGER, p. 718.

99 ROLO, p. 118; Cambon to Delcassé, London, January 10, 1902, in: DDF, Série II, Tome II, Paris 1931, Doc. No. 20, p. 21.

in anti-British sentiment appeared in Germany. Sir Francis Bertie, assistant to the Permanent Undersecretary of State, expressed his disagreement with any alliance with Germany in a November 9, 1901 memorandum.¹⁰⁰ Sir Francis was influenced by William Palmer, the second Earl of Selborne, who had held the post of First Lord of Admiralty since November 1, 1900. Sir Francis advocated an alliance with Japan and he submitted his arguments for such an alliance in his memorandum from June and July of 1901.¹⁰¹ By the end of 1901, Paul Metternich replaced Paul von Hatzfeldt at the post of German ambassador to London. Metternich buried the Anglo-German negotiations in his conversation with Lord Lansdowne on December 19, 1901 and Joseph Chamberlain did the same in his speech in Birmingham on January 6, 1902. The British broke off complicated talks about an Anglo-German alliance and signed a treaty with Japan on January 30, 1902.¹⁰²

The year of 1902 brought a decisive change into Franco-British relations. By that time Paul Cambon argued that the solution to the Franco-British disputes laid in the Moroccan-Egyptian exchange, which would address a reciprocal recognition of interests and swapping of rights and advantages they enjoyed in those countries. On July 27, 1902 Paul Cambon met Lord Lansdowne and proved to him the necessity for settling “*a question that could provoke a conflict between the two countries*”.¹⁰³

As for Morocco, the British were interested not only in Moroccan trade but in the independence and integrity of the country too because the two issues were a matter of crucial importance to Britain.¹⁰⁴ The port of Tangier, thus, was of strategic importance — the control of Tangier would impose a threat to Gibraltar and British mastery of the Mediterranean.¹⁰⁵ Although British trading interests in Morocco were diminishing during the 1890s, as long as Saint Petersburg and Paris remained the main enemies of London, England was not prepared to abandon her positions in the Moroccan sultanate.¹⁰⁶ The French were well informed about the English position in Morocco because Cambon’s family started to fill key posts in Moroccan diplomacy. While Henri Cambon, son of the French ambassador at London, had held the post of Secretary at the French embassy at Tanger since August of 1901, Jules Cambon took over the position of French ambassador at Madrid in 1902.¹⁰⁷ French interests in this region were obvious — any unrest in the territory would influence the situation in neighbouring Algeria.

According to A. J. P. Taylor, Germany had no other aim than to “*keep Morocco in existence as a cause of discord between Great Britain and France*”.¹⁰⁸ The attitude of Italy

100 Memorandum by Bertie, November 9, 1901, in: BD, 2, Doc. No. 91, p. 180.

101 T. G. OTTE, *The Foreign Office Mind: The Making of British Foreign Policy, 1865-1914*, Cambridge 2012, p. 270.

102 J. DOISE — M. VAÏSSE, *Politique étrangère de la France: Diplomatie et outil militaire 1871-1991*, Paris 1992, pp. 150-151; KŘIVSKÝ — SKŘIVAN, p. 304; LANGER, p. 777.

103 GUILLEN, p. 351.

104 LANGER, p. 736.

105 GUILLEN, p. 338.

106 GRENVILLE, p. 432.

107 GEOFFROY, pp. 251-252.

108 TAYLOR, p. 406.

was secured by two treaties from 1900 and 1902. The first Agreement of December 14, 1900¹⁰⁹ was a great success of Delcassé, who with the aid of the French ambassador in Rome, Camille Barrère, convinced the Italians to give the French a free hand in Morocco in return for a free hand in Tripoli. By the second treaty Delcassé was able to secure the statement which “*rendered Italy’s membership in the Triple Alliance quite innocuous*”.¹¹⁰

There remained just Spain, a power even weaker than Italy, but with a decisively strategic position. Spanish ambitions in Morocco were not insignificant either.¹¹¹ As already stated above, Delcassé was able to move even this country almost to a signature of an agreement, which would have decided the division of Morocco in favour of France. In November of 1902, a draft of such a treaty was ready for signature, by which all northern parts of Morocco including Fez would pass to Spain and the rest to France.¹¹² At the last minute Spain stepped back from the signature and in February 1903 Madrid informed London about the French’s intentions.¹¹³

The French foreign minister took a rather reserved stance on British ambitions in Morocco. Somewhat hasty activity led by Eugene Etienne and Paul Cambon caused Lord Lansdowne to start doubting the real aims of French foreign policy.¹¹⁴ Therefore, until 1903 Lord Lansdowne was persuaded about the absolute necessity of keeping the status quo on the Moroccan question.¹¹⁵ On the other side Quai d’Orsay struggled for a change in Morocco and at the end of summer in 1902 Paul Cambon was therefore instructed to open negotiations which would lead to a settlement of colonial disputes between England and France.¹¹⁶ At the same time the British political arena was undergoing a crucial change. Lord Salisbury retired from the political scene in July 1902 and the post of Prime Minister was assumed by his nephew, Arthur Balfour. The direction of foreign affairs was more completely in the hands of Lord Lansdowne.¹¹⁷ Paul Cambon was in the early autumn of 1902 considering the new prime minister as favouring an entente with France, but Lord Lansdowne finally interrupted the mutual negotiations.¹¹⁸

As a result, French ambassador at Paris Cambon tried to reopen talks about the Moroccan question with Spain, whose interests were advocated in Paris by Ambassador León y Castillo. During September, October and November, the Spanish Liberal

109 This agreement was really signed in January 1901, but it was antedated to December 1900. See LANGER, p. 737.

110 Ibidem.

111 TAYLOR, p. 407.

112 Ibidem.

113 Ibidem.

114 Etienne called on Lord Lansdowne at Foreign Office on July 2, 1902 in order to persuade British foreign minister about the necessity of an agreement between France and England in the question of Morocco. Etienne emphasized to Lord Lansdowne that France, with regards to her position in Algeria, should have in Morocco a preponderant position. See Lansdowne to Monson, Foreign Office, July 2, 1902, in: BD, 2, Doc. No. 256, p. 292.

115 GRENVILLE, p. 432.

116 CAMBON, p. 206; MATHEWS, p. 49.

117 MATHEWS, p. 52.

118 Ibidem.

Government opposed any agreement which concerned Morocco and the situation did not change even despite the arrival of a Spanish conservative cabinet in December 1902. This cabinet declined any signature of such an agreement without previous notification to the British government.¹¹⁹ In the meantime, the Franco-Siamese Treaty was signed on October 8, 1902 and later on this treaty brought Delcassé into a whirl of criticism from the French opposition led by Eugene Etienne. Finally, Delcassé had to sweep the treaty aside even before it could be ratified.¹²⁰

During the spring of 1903 the mutual Anglo-French relations got warmer. The visit by Edward VII to Paris in May 1903 brought about a considerable change into the mutual relations of both countries. The English monarch was given a warm reception upon his arrival and he repeatedly emphasized that “*the enmity was no longer an issue*”.¹²¹

The king’s visit to Paris provoked Berlin, where German newspapers commented on Edward’s stay in the metropolis upon Seine sardonically. With regards to that, French chargé d’affaires in Berlin Prinnet informed Minister Delcassé about a concern expressed by the Germans. While one part of Germany was afraid that the king’s visit to Paris would give birth to the anti-German alliance of France, Russia and Great Britain, the second part thought that the journey of Edward VII could be an overture for the alliance of France, Great Britain and Italy.¹²² Germany watched that visit with animosity not only because of fear of a possible alliance, but also because “*the Emperor’s uncle had not visited Berlin officially yet since the coronation of Wilhelm II*”. According to Prinnet this was one of the reasons Edward’s Parisian visit caused anger in Berlin.¹²³ German Ambassador at London Paul Metternich later wrote to German chancellery Bülow that rapprochement between France and England is a product of “*the general dislike of Germany...*”¹²⁴ In contrast the royal visit in Paris was well received in Saint Petersburg where, according to Rolo, such a visit was perceived as a slap in the face of German Emperor.¹²⁵

At the end of May, Paris publicly announced the planned visit of French President Loubet to Great Britain. On the occasion of this presidential visit to London, the conversations between both powers began. President Loubet spent 3 days in London, from July 6 until July 9, 1903, and he was accompanied by French Foreign Minister Delcassé, who called on Lansdowne just a day after his arrival, in the evening of July 7, 1903.¹²⁶ Later on, it was agreed that “*Delcassé and Lansdowne would examine in depth the disputes in question*”.¹²⁷

119 GEOFFROY, p. 240.

120 Lansdowne to Monson, Foreign Office, June 10, 1903, in: BD, 2, Doc. No. 355, p. 291; ROLO, p. 154.

121 MATHEWS, p. 43.

122 Prinnet to Delcassé, Berlin, April 26, 1903, in: DDF, Série II, Tome III, Paris 1931, Doc. No. 201, p. 277.

123 Ibidem.

124 MATHEWS, pp. 49–50.

125 Bompard to Delcassé, Saint Petersburg, May 21, 1903, in: DDF, Série II, Tome III, Paris 1931, Doc. No. 255, p. 343; ROLO, p. 167.

126 Lansdowne to Monson, Foreign Office, July 7, 1903, in: BD, 2, Doc. No. 357, pp. 294–295; VILLEPIN, p. 70; CAMBON, p. 210.

127 GUILLEN, p. 354.

The Newfoundland question was discussed firstly and Paul Cambon proposed the exchange of French Shore for a territory around the River Gambia, which rises in the northern Guinea and flows through the modern states of Senegal and Gambia. One part of the River Gambia was situated in the territory which became a British protectorate in 1894. This territory separated the French possession in Senegal from another French possession in Casamance in the southern part of Senegal.¹²⁸ Lord Lansdowne refused such an idea unequivocally.¹²⁹ Delcassé emphasized that France would abandon her privilege in Newfoundland on the condition that she would receive sufficient compensation and he insisted that France was entitled to territorial as well as monetary compensation. Furthermore, Delcassé pointed out that the possibility of coming to an understanding as to the Newfoundland question really depended upon the British attitude with regard to French interests in Morocco.¹³⁰

Lansdowne then turned the conversation to Siam and New Hebrides where both men came to an understanding. Discussion about the question of the French Congo was postponed and the most important points at issue, Morocco and Egypt, were not discussed in detail during that meeting.¹³¹ Delcassé only stated that “*the Egyptian question formed part of the larger African question which could, he felt sure, be disposed of satisfactorily if the both countries could come to an agreement as to the position of France and Morocco*”.¹³² It was exactly at that time when the question of Egypt came to the discussion. Neither Lord Lansdowne nor Minister Delcassé knew at the time that they just bounded themselves to “*nine months of negotiations, visits and everyday correspondence*”.¹³³ When Lord Balfour informed His Majesty, as a follow-up to the discussion of July 7, that British government decided unanimously to continue Anglo-French negotiations; it was obvious that the way to an entente was really initiated.¹³⁴

French Ambassador at London Paul Cambon then presented to Lord Lansdowne a résumé of all French claims with regards to the points at issue. Lord Lansdowne forwarded those requirements among others to the British Consul-General in Egypt, the Earl of Cromer.¹³⁵ When Lansdowne answered to Cambon on October 1, he included among his arguments some of Cromer’s remarks upon the subject.¹³⁶ The British General Consul arrived to the conclusion that the main British aim with regard to Egypt was “*to acquire a political status which will be recognized by the French Government*” and to obtain as much freedom of action as possible in the administration of the country”.¹³⁷ By the complete freedom of action Great Britain would be able to abolish the

128 GEOFFROY, p. 247; CAMBON, p. 202.

129 Lansdowne to Monson, Foreign Office, July 7, 1903, in: BD, 2, Doc. No. 357, p. 295.

130 Ibidem.

131 GEOFFROY, pp. 248–249.

132 Lansdowne to Monson, Foreign Office, July 7, 1903, in: BD, 2, Doc. No. 357, p. 297.

133 GEOFFROY, pp. 256–257.

134 ANDREW, *Théophile Delcassé*, p. 211.

135 ROLO, p. 205.

136 See Cromer to Lansdowne, Cairo, July 17, 1903, in: BD, 2, Doc. No. 359, pp. 298–301; Memorandum by the Earl of Cromer, August 7, 1903, in: Ibidem, Doc. No. 365, pp. 307–309; Lansdowne to Cambon, Foreign Office, October 1, 1903, in: Ibidem, Doc. No. 369, pp. 311–317.

137 Memorandum by the Earl of Cromer, August 7, 1903, in: Ibidem, Doc. No. 365, p. 307.

existing system of Capitulations and the Commission of the Public Debt too, because such a step depended upon the consent of all the powers of Europe at the time.¹³⁸ By reaching the complete freedom of action, British would be enabled to control Egyptian finances without dependence upon other powers.¹³⁹ Cromer wanted to define the competences of British Consul-General in Egypt, who should be entitled to attend all the meetings of the Council of Ministers and no Khedieval Decree should be issued without his previous consent.¹⁴⁰

Conversely, Minister Théophile Delcassé did not consult with his French colleagues on any of the points of issue from the above mentioned meeting with Lord Lansdowne. The change of his attitude came by 1904. While Lansdowne's decision to continue in Anglo-French negotiations was influenced by the opinions of the British cabinet, Delcassé's attitude was, according to Christopher Andrew, a result of his personal conviction supported by Ambassador Cambon. Eugene Etienne had considerable influence upon Delcassé too, although he was not even a member of the French government.¹⁴¹

On October 1, 1903 a detailed discussion about the general scheme of an Anglo-French entente was thus initiated between the two ministers. The basis of the proposed entente was an exchange of interests in Morocco and Egypt.¹⁴² Lord Lansdowne presented a summary of points at issue by his letter from the same day. In this letter he presented an unofficial attitude of the British government upon eight points at issue, which included a detailed commentary on the questions of Morocco, Egypt, Newfoundland, Siam, New Hebrides, Madagascar and the questions of Nigeria and Zanzibar too.¹⁴³ Ambassador Cambon, who stayed in Paris at the time, studied the British proposals in detail together with Minister Delcassé. The next meeting, which took place on October 7, showed that the French were unwilling to abandon their rights and privileges at Newfoundland and the British would not do so at Morocco.¹⁴⁴ By that time, both Lord Lansdowne and the Earl of Cromer were persuaded that Great Britain was getting more in Egypt than she was losing in Morocco.¹⁴⁵

On October 30, 1903, after nearly a month of further negotiations Cromer stated to Lansdowne: "...the French answer is quite as favourable as we could reasonably expect [...] the Newfoundland question seems to me the most serious task ahead [...] We ought to be able to come to terms about Morocco and Egypt."¹⁴⁶ When Lansdowne and Cambon met on December 9, 1903 in order to discuss in detail the Egyptian question, the ne-

138 Ibidem, p. 308.

139 The National Archives, London, Kew (hereafter TNA), Foreign Office (hereafter FO), 800/124, Lansdowne Papers 1903–1905, Cromer to Lansdowne, Cairo, November 1, 1903, f. 111.

140 Memorandum by the Earl of Cromer, August 7, 1903, in: BD, 2, Doc. No. 365, p. 309.

141 ANDREW, *Théophile Delcassé*, p. 212; ROLO, p. 208.

142 ANDREW, *Théophile Delcassé*, p. 212.

143 ROLO, p. 205; Lansdowne to Cambon, Foreign Office, October 1, 1903, in: BD, 2, Doc. No. 369, pp. 311–317.

144 Lansdowne to Cambon, Foreign Office, October 1, 1903, in: BD, 2, Doc. No. 370, p. 317.

145 OTTE, p. 287; MATHEWS, p. 84.

146 TNA, FO 800/124, Lansdowne Papers 1903–1905, Cromer to Lansdowne, Cairo, October 30, 1903, f. 108.

gotiations started to take concrete form. The most constant advocate of hastening the negotiations was Lord Cromer and he truly had a lion's share on the formation of the Entente.¹⁴⁷ Cromer was “consulted at practically every turn, not only on the matters which related to Egypt [...] but also on many phases of the agreement which did not affect Egypt”.¹⁴⁸ Lord Lansdowne admitted that “so far as Egypt is concerned we have closely followed your [Cromer's] suggestions”.¹⁴⁹

Cromer as well watched for opportunities for a conciliation of the French sentiment and in doing so he insisted upon the change of the name of Fashoda, which was an unhappy reminder of the French humiliation of 1898, to Kodok at the end of 1903.¹⁵⁰ Lansdowne appreciated this on December 7, 1903 when he wrote: “I am happy that you have rechristened Fashoda [...] our French friends will certainly be pleased”.¹⁵¹

Lord Cromer was persuaded that “it is of immense importance to settle the whole business quick[ly]”¹⁵² and he therefore insisted repeatedly to Lansdowne to hasten the negotiations. Despite Cromer's urging, the discussions ended in deadlock during January and February of 1904.¹⁵³ On January 5, 1904 Cambon received an uncompromising memorandum from Lord Lansdowne, who did not want to yield on the question of Newfoundland. He pointed out that the French were asking for “a concession which could not be defended in Parliament as an equivalent for the abandonment of French rights in Newfoundland”.¹⁵⁴ Cambon then warned Lansdowne, that “it is important to reach agreement on this point before continuing our conversations on other questions” and he emphasized that “it is useless to reach agreement on Egypt [...] if the failure of our talks on Newfoundland prevents us from making any settlement”.¹⁵⁵

At the end of February, Lansdowne informed the Spanish government that the negotiations about Morocco had already started.¹⁵⁶ Despite this step Lansdowne finally yielded to French pressure and agreed that France would negotiate with Spain separately.¹⁵⁷ Madrid would be informed of the final statement once this was already

147 MATHEWS, p. 84.

148 Ibidem.

149 TNA, FO 800/124, Lansdowne Papers 1903–1905, Lansdowne to Cromer, Foreign Office, November 17, 1903, ff. 137–138.

150 MATHEWS, pp. 87–88.

151 Ibidem, p. 88.

152 TNA, FO 800/124, Lansdowne Papers 1903–1905, Cromer to Lansdowne, Cairo, November 13, 1903, f. 124.

153 ROLO, p. 244.

154 See Memorandum communicated to Cambon, January 5, 1904, in: BD, 2, Doc. No. 383, p. 336; ROLO, p. 231.

155 ROLO, p. 233.

156 MATHEWS, p. 92; ROLO, p. 247.

157 During November of 1903, Lansdowne informed Cromer about the note by Paul Cambon, which commented an existing draft of entente between France and Spain. According to Lansdowne Cambon's note contained such a declaration, by which Spain and France prohibited any cessation of the Moroccan territory to any third Power. Lord Lansdowne warned that this would not prevent Spain from ceding them to France. See TNA, FO 800/124, Lansdowne Papers 1903–1905, Lansdowne to Cromer, Foreign Office, November 13, 1903, ff. 128–129.

settled between France and Great Britain.¹⁵⁸ On March 4, 1904, the question of territorial compensation in the area of Nigeria and Lake Chad were raised and after nine days both powers reached a compromise. The long discussions about the territorial changes were therefore completed.¹⁵⁹ On March 13, France and England then agreed, that the question of Newfoundland should be arranged by a special convention.¹⁶⁰

In the meantime British Consul-General, Lord Cromer, was afraid that French and other powers would not accept his planned reform of the fiscal system in Egypt. He cabled Lord Lansdowne that “*the most important point of all seems to me to make it quite clear that French Government agree to give us a completely free hand...*” and then he added “*we are almost sure to have much difficulty with Germany*”.¹⁶¹ Lord Lansdowne presented the first English draft of the final agreement to Paul Cambon during their meetings on March 14 and 16, 1903.¹⁶² Delcassé’s only major objection was an included article promising French diplomatic support for future English policy in Egypt, but this objection was finally swept away by inserting an equivalent article about the English support for future French policy in Morocco.¹⁶³

The following days witnessed an active correspondence passing between Lord Lansdowne and Paul Cambon. On March 20, 1904 Foreign Minister Delcassé and Agent Eldon Gorst of Great Britain sent Paul Cambon a draft of the treaty, which was presented to Lord Lansdowne the day after. The Newfoundland question should be settled by a special convention which was to be passed to both French and British Parliaments for ratification later on.¹⁶⁴ The disputed questions of Siam, New Hebrides and Madagascar were to be settled by a declaration. The Egyptian and Moroccan question were to be dealt with by an exchange of declarations too, but even Delcassé admitted that a secret article might be added to them.¹⁶⁵

Both powers finally achieved the unanimity on April 6, 1904 and the agreement was signed two days later at Chateau Clouds by Lord Lansdowne and Paul Cambon. The agreement contained the Convention between the United Kingdom and France respecting Newfoundland and West and Central Africa, the Declaration between the United Kingdom and France respecting Egypt and Morocco with five Secret Articles and the Declaration between the United Kingdom and France concerning Siam, Madagascar and the New Hebrides.¹⁶⁶ All the pending colonial disputes in extra-European territories were to be settled between France and England through what later became known as the Entente Cordiale.

158 ROLO, p. 237.

159 Lansdowne to Monson, Foreign Office, March 13, 1904, in: BD, 2, Doc. No. 399, p. 354; ROLO, p. 253.

160 VILLEPIN, p. 90.

161 Cromer to Lansdowne, Cairo, March 14, 1904, in: BD, 2, Doc. No. 400, pp. 354–355.

162 VILLEPIN, p. 91.

163 ANDREW, *Théophile Delcassé*, p. 213; ROLO, p. 258.

164 Delcassé to Cambon, Paris, March 20, 1904, in : DDF, Série II, Tome IV, Paris 1932, Doc. No. 354, p. 465.

165 ROLO, p. 255.

166 Accords conclus le 8 avril 1904 entre la France et l'Angleterre. Déclaration concernant l'Égypte et le Maroc, in: DDF, Série II, Tome IV, Paris 1932, Doc. No. 389, p. 533.

By Entente Cordiale the friction between France and England in extra-European territories was removed. The colonial rivalry was ended and the mutual relations between both great powers were finally smoothed out. France abandoned the policy of pinpricks in Egypt in exchange for the policy of a free hand in Morocco. French dominance in the Maghreb area was therefore achieved.¹⁶⁷ Great Britain avoided the birth of a great continental coalition which would be directed against London. French Foreign Minister Théophile Delcassé understood that no important goal can be carried through without an alliance with England on the field of French colonial expansion. He hoped that the Entente Cordiale could become a springboard towards a real military alliance between France and Great Britain which would protect them against a German threat.¹⁶⁸ Even though the Entente Cordiale was not a real military alliance, which would be directed against any power, it became an important milestone towards the birth of the Triple Alliance and Triple Entente, two blocks which would clash in the First World War.¹⁶⁹

ABSTRACT

The Entente Cordiale, which ended tension between France and England in extra-European territories, became a milestone towards the birth of the Triple Alliance and Triple Entente, two blocks which later clashed in the First World War. Based on the study of published and non-published documents, this contribution tries to analyze the motives that permitted the Anglo-French rapprochement from 1898–1904. Attention is paid especially to the Egyptian and Moroccan points of contention between France and Great Britain, which were of crucial and strategic importance for the development of Anglo-French relations. When France abandoned the policy of pinprick agitation in Egypt in exchange for the policy of a free hand in Morocco, a new era in the Anglo-French relations was opened.

KEYWORDS

Entente Cordiale; Anglo-French Relations 1898–1904; Egypt; Morocco

Marcela Šubrtová | Institute of World History, Faculty of Arts, Charles University, Prague
Nám. J. Palacha 2, 116 38 Prague, Czech Republic
marcelina.s@seznam.cz

¹⁶⁷ CROUZET, p. 311.

¹⁶⁸ ROLO, p. 273.

¹⁶⁹ KŘIVSKÝ — SKŘIVAN, p. 314; ROLO, p. 276.